# Focus



### Asia-Pacific

Newsletter of the Asia-Pacific Human Rights Information Center (HURIGHTS OSAKA)

#### June 2023 Vol. 112

#### **Contents**

#### Government of Japan's Responses to Fukushima "Evacuees" under International Scrutiny

This a short discussion of the report on the visit to Japan by the UN Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons in September-October 2022

- Cecilia Jimenez-Damary

Page 2

### Culture on Internal Displacement in Indonesia: Responding to Disasters

This is a discussion of the issues affecting efforts by the government and the community in time of disasters that give rise to human rights issues.

- Ahmad Rizky M. Umar and Andika Putra

#### Page 6

#### Youth Empowerment and the Human Rights Agenda in Contemporary Japan and Asia

This is a review of the different youthrelated human rights concerns in Japan and Asia that should be addressed to secure youth participation in shaping the future of these countries.

- Helix Lo, Marin Ekstrom, Eriko Yamada, Rachel Morgan

#### Page 10

#### Zainichi Korean Human Rights Forum 2023 -The Rights of Ethnic Minorities

This is a short report on the forum that discussed the 2022 observations of the Human Rights Committee on the human rights report of Japan.

- Rimyong Park

Page 14

#### **Editorial**

#### Disaster, Displacement, Discrimination

Serious damage caused by disasters extends to post-disaster situation. Disaster-caused displacement may turn into a long period of deprivation exacerbated by discrimination.

Disaster-prone countries may have policies, programs, facilities and goods that are meant to protect people from the debilitating effects of disasters. They may have preventive measures such as relocation to temporary shelters. They may have post-disaster measures that ensure support for the internally displaced persons.

But restrictions in availing such governmental disaster-response resources may amount to discrimination. This can happen when support for the internally-displaced persons is practically meant for those who return to the area of the disaster and thus exclude those who stay in other places on their own.

Restrictions in availing such governmental disaster-response resources may also be in the form of lack of proper coordination at the field level between national and local governments that eventually gives rise to discrimination against internally displaced persons.

This situation becomes more oppressive when displaced disadvantaged groups are left out of the disaster-response measures in one form or another.

## Government of Japan's Responses to Fukushima "Evacuees" under International Scrutiny

Cecilia Jimenez-Damary

⁼he Fukushima Daiichi nuclear disaster March 2011 was a devastating and unprecedented event in Japan's history. More than 470,000 people were displaced at the height of the triple disaster. While the majority of these displaced persons have since returned home or settled elsewhere, thousands of people displaced by the nuclear disaster continue to face uncertain future due to fears over radiation and its uncertain long-term impacts on health, and concerns over access to basic services.

As the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the human rights of internally displaced persons (IDPs), the author visited the country from 26 September to 7 October 2022 with the agreement of the government of Japan. During the visit, she held meetings in Tokyo and travelled to the prefectures of Fukushima, Hiroshima and Kyoto. The objective of the visit was to assess the human rights situation of IDPs - also known as "evacuees" in Japan - of the Fukushima Daichii nuclear disaster that followed the Great East Japan Earthquake and tsunami in 2011. She met current government officials at different levels, former officials in charge of the response to the triple disaster, as well as IDPs,

lawyers and members of the civil society. Her report is being presented at the Human Rights Council session in June in Geneva, Switzerland.

#### **General Conclusions**

The following are edited excerpts of the conclusions and recommendations of the author as UN Special Rapporteur.<sup>1</sup>

In the face of an unprecedented disaster, Japan is to be commended for the rapidity and scale of its emergency response, establishment of multiple channels for IDPs to claim compensation, and support to IDPs in the aftermath of the disaster provided by national and prefectural authorities. However, protection and assistance measures - notably housing assistance and compensation for emotional distress - have diminished over time as the authorities shift focus to reconstruction and reopening the prefecture, despite associated human rights challenges. Evacuees who prefer to remain in displacement, particularly "voluntary" evacuees who received less support, feel under financial and social pressure to return.

All evacuees from Fukushima prefecture, whether displaced by evacuation order or fear of the nuclear disaster's effects, are

IDPs with the same rights. All IDPs have the right to an informed and voluntary decision on what durable solution to pursue, which emanates from the right to freedom of movement and residence. The Guiding Principles establish the rights of all IDPs to seek safety in another part of the country and to be protected against forcible return to any place where their life or health would be at risk, and that governments bear the primary duty and responsibility of ensuring conditions that allow IDPs to return voluntarily, safely, and in dignity, or to resettle voluntarily elsewhere. The safety and equal protection of all Japanese citizens is guaranteed under the Constitution.

The IASC [Inter-Agency Standing Committee] Framework on Durable Solutions for Internally Displaced Persons obliges authorities to ensure that IDPs can exercise this choice without coercion, including inter alia tacit forms of coercion such as the provision of erroneous and deliberately misleading information, making assistance conditional on specific choices, and setting arbitrary time limits to end assistance before the minimum conditions conducive for durable solutions are established.3 In this light, providing only reassuring information on radiation, disbursing more generous assistance to returnees than those in displacement, and ending assistance to displaced IDPs before conditions are fully conducive to return run contrary to international law standards and infringe upon IDPs' rights to evacuation and to a durable solution of their choice.

In the context of the Fukushima disaster, many IDPs remain reluctant to return given levels of radiation with uncertain longterm impacts, the lack of livelihood, education, health, and essential services in areas of return, and the limited extent of decontamination, which are challenges that also impact the human rights of IDPs who do return. Addressing these issues rather than papering over them is critical to ensure the durability of return of the IDPs. At the same time, it is important to recognize that many IDPs may exercise their right to settle permanently elsewhere in . Japan. These IDPs should not face discrimination for this choice and should receive support and compensation - on equal terms, regardless of whether their displacement was "voluntary" or "mandatory" - to enable their settlement.

As an overall recommendation, the Special Rapporteur urges the government of Japan to categorically adopt a human-rights-based approach to protection, humanitarian assistance, and durable solutions for all persons internally displaced by the Fukushima disaster, with a particular focus on those who remain in evacuation.

Underlying this, the Special Rapporteur strongly recommends that the discriminatory distinction between so-called "mandatory" and "voluntary" IDPs be completely eliminated in all administrative and legal policies and their actual implementation.

In line with Japan's international human rights commitments, the Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement and the IASC Framework on Durable Solutions for Internally Displaced Persons, the Special Rapporteur reiterates other recommendations to address the specific human rights challenges faced by displaced persons from Fukushima, notably on the right to health, the right to family life, the right to housing, the right to information, and the like. The Special Rapporteur also expresses grave concerns concerning the human rights of specific groups among the IDPs, especially children, women, persons with disabilities and older persons.

#### **Moving Beyond Reconstruction**

Lastly, the Special Rapporteur recommends a policy of moving beyond reconstruction, specifically the need for a rights-based approach:

Since 2014, the government has begun lifting evacuation orders based on the following three criteria: i. the annual cumulative radiation dose estimated based on the air dose rate should not exceed 20 millisieverts (mSv); ii. infrastructure and essential services should be reestablished in the area concerned; and iii.

consultations are held between the Government of Japan, prefecture, municipalities, and residents.<sup>4</sup> These criteria and their implementation are problematic in several aspects.

Under the guidelines of the International Commission on Radiological Protection (ICRP), in "normal, planned exposure situations", the 20 mSv standard is only applicable to adults with occupational exposure to radiation – for example, nuclear power plant workers – while the recommended maximum radiation dose for the general public is 1 mSv per year,<sup>5</sup> which is also the civilian limit under Japanese law but only applied to areas not affected by the disaster. <sup>6</sup> Many oppose using the 20 mSv standard for civilians, especially children who are more susceptible to radiation.

The government maintains that the situation in Fukushima still constitutes an "emergency exposure situation," which under ICRP guidelines from 2007 would allow a reference level of 20-100mSv.7 The government informed the Special Rapporteur that out of an abundance of caution, the lowest level within the emergency exposure range was selected as the maximum exposure threshold for areas where evacuation orders are lifted. However, per the ICRP's latest guidance on radiological protection in the event of a large nuclear accident, during the "long-term phase,"8 the updated reference level for exposure is "20 mSv per year or below" only in "a restricted area not open to the public."9 For public areas where protective actions are implemented, the reference level is "the **lower half of the 1-20mSv** per year band."<sup>10</sup>

On the second criteria, the Special Rapporteur was informed in Futaba town, where evacuation orders have been partially lifted since 2020, that no school or hospital exists, although the resumption of such essential services is meant to precede the lifting of evacuation orders. It is conceivable that other evacuation orders have been lifted without these services in place. Finally, many reported "consultations" related to the lifting of evacuation orders consisted largely of the authorities' informing stakeholders of their preconceived plans to lift the evacuation order, rather than seeking consent or allowing them to shape the process.

The lifting of evacuation orders is problematically tied to the cessation of assistance to IDPs remaining in evacuation. The Interim Guidelines outline that no further compensation will be provided for mental anguish or evacuation-related expenses after a "reasonable period following the lifting, etc. of an evacuation instruction;"11 the Fourth Supplement clarifies that this "reasonable period" is set at one year as a benchmark.12 "Mandatory" evacuees thus lose housing assistance from Fukushima Prefecture one year after the lifting of evacuation orders on their area of origin. "Voluntary" evacuees have lost this assistance since March 2017. Meanwhile, there are financial incentives for those who return. Fukushima Prefecture informed the Special Rapporteur that returnees receive between IPY 50,000-100,000 for residential fees. The Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement specify that IDPs must be able to voluntarily choose whether to return to their areas of origin or settle elsewhere, and the IASC Framework on Durable Solutions for IDPs specifies that this choice must be made without coercion, including tacit coercion such as "making assistance conditional on specific choices" or "setting arbitrary time limits to end assistance."13 The Special Rapporteur believes that policies that end assistance to those in displacement while continuing assistance to returnees may amount to such coercion.

Reconstruction efforts appear to be funded at the expense of support to IDPs who do not wish to return. Fukushima Prefecture informed the Special Rapporteur that the cessation of housing support to evacuees outside the prefecture was financially necessary as the cost was no longer tenable. However, significant investments continue to be made in projects of unclear relevance to IDPs and Fukushima residents. The Fukushima Innovation Coast Framework has been estimated to cost billions of Japanese Yen annually,14 yet many IDPs and experts expressed scepticism that IDPs and Fukushima residents would benefit from this knowledge-economy project, given that the primary economic sectors pre-disaster were agriculture and fisheries, though the government notes that the project may benefit those who were previously in Fukushima's nuclear industry. Some

municipal authorities had not heard of the project when asked, and one survey found that 83.4 per cent of the prefecture's residents were not aware of what it was.<sup>15</sup>

Reconstruction policies appear have expanded from primarily targeting IDP returnees and disaster-affected residents of Fukushima Prefecture and towards attracting new residents. "Promotion of migration and settlement of new residents" is now an explicit goal for the Reconstruction Agency.<sup>16</sup> The 2019 revision of the Basic Guidelines for Reconstruction from the Great East Japan Earthquake acknowledges that "considering the intentions of residents, it is difficult to achieve the reconstruction and revitalization of the area simply by promoting the return of residents" and that "for this reason, actions shall be taken... such as promoting relocation... in addition to development of an environment that allows residents to return home."17 The 2021 revision of this policy echoes the need to "promote the migration and settlement of new residents and expand the non-resident population in addition to continuing efforts to rebuild and dispel rumours."18

Hereby, the government rightly acknowledges that a significant number of displaced residents of Fukushima Prefecture do not wish to return. Instead of focusing on the prefecture's repopulation, the Special Rapporteur recommends prioritizing measures to ensure IDPs who do not wish to return can achieve a durable solution outside the Prefecture while residents of and returnees to

Fukushima Prefecture can enjoy the full spectrum of their human rights. Once the restitution of disaster victims is achieved, measures to attract new residents to the prefecture may be appropriate. This requires a rights-based approach to recovery, including positive measures to address the ongoing human rights challenges confronting IDPs.

Cecilia Jimenez-Damary was appointed for two terms as the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) covering the 2016-2022 period.

For further information, please contact: Cecilia Jimenez, the Philippines; e-mail: sr.hr.idps@gmail.com.

#### **Endnotes**

1 See Visit to Japan - Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of internally displaced persons, A/HRC/53/35/Add.1, https:// undocs.org/Home/Mobile? FinalSymbol=A%2FHRC %2F53'%2F35%2FADD. 1&Language=E&DeviceType=D esktop&LangRequested=False. See also, Comments by the State, A/HRC/53/35/Add.3, 23 May 2023, https://documentsdds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/ GEN/G23/107/18/PDF/ G2310718.pdf?OpenElement, and the Human Rights Council Hears that at the End of 2022, over 71 Million People Worldwide Were Internally Displaced Due to Conflict, Violence, Disaster, Climate Change and Human Rights Abuses, 04 July 2023, www.ohchr.org/en/news/ 2023/07/human-rights-councilhears-end-2022-over-71million-people-worldwidewere-internally.

- 2 IASC Framework on Durable Solutions for Internally Displaced Persons, April 2010, page 12, available at https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2021-03/IASC % 2 0 Framework % 2 0 on % 20 Durable % 20 Solutions % 2 0 for % 2 0 Internally % 20 Displaced % 20 Persons % 2 C % 20 April % 202010.pdf.
- 3 Ibid., page 18.
- 4 Designation of Areas under Evacuation Orders, Ministry of the Environment, www.env.go.jp/en/chemi/rhm/basic-info/1st/09-04-01.html.
- 5 Dose limits, ICRPædia, http://icrpaedia.org/Dose\_limits.
- 6 A/HRC/23/4T/Add. 3, para. 46.
   7 ICRP, 2007. The 2007 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection.
- 8 This begins "when authorities consider that the damaged facility is secured" and "have made their decisions concerning the future affected areas and have decided to allow residents, who wish to do so, to stay permanently in these areas."
- 9 ICRP, 2020. Radiological protection of people and the environment in the event of a large nuclear accident: update of ICRP Publications 109 and 111, paras. 176, 190, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/ANIB\_49\_4.
- 10 Ibid., Table 6.1, page 78.
- 11 N E A , O E C D , Japan's Compensation System for Nuclear Damage, pages 130, 135, www.oecd-nea.org/jcms/pl\_14806/japan-s-compensation-system-for-nuclear-damage?details=true.
- 12 NEA, OECD, Nuclear Law Bulletin No. 94, 2014, page 151, www.oecd-nea.org/jcms/ pl\_14888#page=151.
- 13 IASC Framework on Durable Solutions for Internally Displaced Persons, page 18.
- 14 See福島イノベーション・コースト構想関連予算について (復興特会における令和2年 度概算要求)令和元年 11 月 復興庁 (Budget related to the Fukushima Innovation Coast Scheme [Fiscal year 2020 budget request in the

- Reconstruction Special Account] November 2019, Reconstruction Agency), www.meti.go.jp/earthquake/nuclear/kinkyu/committee/innovation/bunkakai/04\_191125\_shiryou2.pdf.
- 福島イノベーション・コース ト構想関連予算(復興特会に おける平成 31 年度概算要 求)平成 30 年 12 月 復興庁 (Budget related to the Fukushima Innovation Coast Initiative [Fiscal year 2019 budget request in the Reconstruction Special Committee] December 2018, Reconstruction Agency), www.meti.go.jp/earthquake/ nuclear/kinkyu/committee/ innovation/bunkakai/ 05\_20181203\_shiryo2-2.pdf.
- 15 Shunji Matsuoka, "Reconstruction Under Nuclear Disaster and Making Resilient Society in Fukushima" (Sustainable Development Disciplines for Society, Springer, Singapore, 2023), page 26.
- 16 Reconstruction Agency, "Status of Reconstruction and Reconstruction Efforts,"
  December 2022, www.reconstruction.go.jp/english/topics/Progress\_to\_date/English\_December\_2022\_genjoutorikumi.pdf.
- 17 Reconstruction Agency, "Basic Guidelines for Reconstruction from the Great East Japan Earthquake After the "Reconstruction and Revitalization and Revitalization," December 2019, page 34, www.reconstruction.go.jp/english/topics/Laws\_etc/2019Dec\_basic-guidelines\_full-text.pdf.
- 18復興・創生期間」後における 東日本大震災からの復興の基本方針の変更について[令和3 年3月9日閣議決定(Changes to the Basic Policy on Recovery from the Great East Japan Earthquake after the "Reconstruction and Revitalization Period" [Cabinet Decision on March 9, 2021]), Reconstruction Agency, www.reconstruction.go.jp/ topics/main-cat12/subcat12-1/20210311135501.html.

# Culture on Internal Displacement in Indonesia: Responding to Disasters

Ahmad Rizky M. Umar and Andika Putra

isaster-induced displacement in Indonesia is a complex issue. As an archipelagic country with multiple vulnerabilities to disaster, Indonesia has had a long history of dealing with various forms of disaster. The country faced the 2004 tsunami in Aceh, and several volcanic eruptions in many parts of the country, including in Mt. Sinabung in North Sumatera and Mt. Merapi in Central Java. These multiple vulnerabilities to disaster raise a question as to how the Indonesian society and government deal with the inevitable disaster-induced internal displacement.

The authors undertook field research on the aftermath of Mt. Sinabung eruption in North Sumatera in 2018-2019. We found two important issues that shape the practices of internal displacement in Indonesia. The first issue relates to the institutional complexity of disaster responses in Indonesia. The decentralized disaster management system in Indonesia has led to difficulties in implementing national regulations regarding disaster management. Under this system, disaster management is led by the District Government rather than centralized at the national level.

The cultural context also shapes evacuation and post-disaster resettlement. We found that the local community and faith-based organizations played a role by offering assistance that otherwise would not be provided by the government. The situation in the post-eruption of Mt. Sinabung provides a good example of how cultural aspects play important roles in disaster-induced internal displacement in Indonesia.

### Internal Displacement and Disasters in Indonesia

Since 2004, Indonesia has adopted a decentralized mode of governance that supports the autonomy of local governments in managing local affairs, including disaster response measures. There are three levels of disaster management agencies involved in the disaster management process: the national-level disaster management agency (National Disaster Management Agency, BNPB), provincial-level disaster management agency (Regional Disaster Management Agency, BPBD Provinsi), and districtlevel disaster management agency (BPBD Kabupaten/Kota). The military at each level similarly implements disaster evacuation measures. Unfortunately,

decentralized approach has resulted in fragmented coordination between the BPBD operating under local governments and the BNPB operating under the national government.

The central government has been pointing out the difficulties of the current coordination framework and the potential advantages of a unified approach.

The National Disaster Management Agency has classified three levels of disasterprone areas in the context of volcanic eruption - also renowned as "red zones."2 In addition, the central government has laid out policies to evacuate people – especially people with certain vulnerabilities such as women, children, elderly, and persons with disabilities—if they live in the vicinity of disaster area. The Indonesian government has policies on protecting vulnerable groups during evacuation and post-disaster responses. For example, the guideline for post-disaster rehabilitation reconstruction of the Disaster Management Agency mentions the importance of sociopsychological recovery as part of rehabilitation process as well as sustainable reconstruction process.3

#### Eruption of Mt. Sinabung, North Sumatera

Mt. Sinabung is one of the active volcanoes in Indonesia, and part of the active "ring of fire" in the archipelago.4 It is located in Tanah Karo, a district in North Sumatera Province. When the first eruption occurred in 2010, one person was reportedly killed.<sup>5</sup> Between 2013 and 2014, successive waves of eruptions occurred, triggering further displacement. The 2013 eruption killed fourteen people and three others were injured due to pyroclastic flows while visiting the exclusion zone established by the authorities. The eruption led to the displacement of 18,166 people, who were returned home after the disaster.6

Moreover, eruptions recurred in 2016 and 2017 that displaced at least 7,266 people. The latest eruption on 6 April 2018 caused an earthquake and pyroclastic flows in the disaster-prone areas. The disaster status has been raised to the highest alert Level IV since 2015 but lowered back to Level II in May 2019. This level has since been updated reflecting further development of the volcanic activities, with the current report (as of February 2023) showing the area of the mountain with Level II.7

After the first eruption in 2010, Karo District government responded by establishing an emergency response task force, coordinated directly under the District Head's office.<sup>8</sup> A new District Head's decree was enacted to establish an emergency response team in 2013 following the increasing activity of Mt. Sinabung, with the command function of

emergency response and operation directed under the Commander of District Military Unit. The military was responsible for coordinating emergency response and process of evacuation, while Karo District's Department of Social Affairs is responsible for logistics preparation.<sup>9</sup>

#### Culture of Internal Displacement in Post-Eruption Mt. Sinabung

Our research identified two internal displacement practices in Sinabung have been identified, namely, the persistence of independent evacuation in which persons affected by the disaster voluntarily relocate through community organizations, rather than under the strictly commanded measures by the government, and the important assistance after the disaster by faith-based organizations.

After the 2018 eruption, two schemes of evacuation and relocation process were established. The first was government-led evacuation through the Local Military District—for residents within the "red zone area." This evacuation process targeted people with direct vulnerabilities in the disaster area. The second was independent evacuation activities by the residents themselves prior to the disaster or the village-led collective activities. The government acknowledged this practice and put "independent relocation scheme" as part of post-disaster response.

The practice of "independent evacuation" in Sinabung is

entangled with social-cultural practices that make the village community and family as the central actors in the everyday social practice. Even though the government has attempted to lead the evacuation process, particularly during the "big" eruption, families and the local community in the villages would take the responsibility of managing their own evacuation and relocation.

As a consequence of this "independent evacuation," local governments faced difficulties in prioritizing the needs of vulnerable groups, including persons with disabilities. Our research found a lack of attention given to the families with disabled members in the relocation area. Informants recalled that the government did not provide any special care or treatment for persons with disabilities. Instead, the special care was provided by a pastor from the local church. The church plays a role after the evacuation in delivering aid and giving assistance to internally displaced persons in the temporary relocation sites.

Our research points out the important role of faith-based organizations in Mt. Sinabung area, including Caritas PSE Foundation, Alpha Omega Foundation and the Muhammadiyah Disaster Management Centre. Caritas PSE Foundation is a faith-based Catholic organization under the Archdiocese of Medan - North Sumatera. Caritas PSE distributed materials directly through several programs, namely, risk reduction, emergency response and postdisaster recovery. During the Mt. Sinabung eruption, Caritas PSE and the Catholic Church actively distributed aid and provided space in their church in nearby villages and towns (such as Kabanjahe). They also offered free medical services to address health and sanitation issues relating to displacement in collaboration with three Catholic hospitals (Harapan Hospital in Pematang Siantar, Elizabeth Hospital and Sari Mutiara Hospital in Medan).

Another faith-based organization, Alpha Omega Foundation - a social wing of Gereja Batak Karo Protestan, has provided support to the people affected by the Mt. Sinabung eruption. Alpha Omega Foundation runs a special school and organizes activities including rehabilitation and habilitation for both persons with disabilities and their family members. The Department of Social Affairs in Karo has endorsed the role of Alpha Omega in educational and social empowerment activities in the local community. More specifically, it offered several programs (including a rehabilitation program called Rehabilitasi Berbasis Masyakarat), a community-based rehabilitation program that organizes life skills trainings to persons with the disabilities in Karo.<sup>10</sup>

As the second largest Muslim organization in Indonesia, Muhammadiyah established the Muhammadiyah Disaster Management Center (MDMC) which plays a significant role in coping with disaster management and mitigation in Indonesia. MDMC operates at all levels and across Indonesia

including in Karo District. MDMC was actively involved in mitigation, preparedness, emergency response and rehabilitation during the Mt. Sinabung eruption. MDMC sent their volunteers to participate in evacuation and post-disaster activities including psychosocial assistance to children and the elderly in the temporary shelter. Since 2014, MDMC has also cooperated with several international organizations in managing post-disaster recovery programs, such as training to support the recovery of livelihood, including restoring agriculture-based livelihood and improving the capacity of micro and small enterprises in Siosar (permanent shelter).<sup>11</sup>

Faith-based, non-state organizations provide an essential complement to the work of the state in ensuring the fulfilment of at least the minimum core of economic, social and cultural rights. But a critical point remains: although the fulfilment of economic, social and cultural rights is supported by faith-based, nonstate organizations it remains to be the primary obligation of the state. The state has the obligation to oversee the activities of all actors in disaster situations to ensure that principles of non-discrimination and protection of vulnerable groups are adhered to.

#### Conclusion

The decentralized disaster response system of Indonesia has affected the protection of members of vulnerable groups, such as persons with disabilities. The central government's (through National Disaster

Management Agency) guideline on protecting vulnerable groups during disasters are separate from the different operational guidelines of the main actors (local governments, disaster management agencies at the provincial and district levels and the district military units). Field interviews show that these local actors are not aware of the complex regulations on the full protection of vulnerable groups. In this context, the protection of vulnerable groups depends on the capacity of local actors as well as assistance from the community.

Responding to disaster displacement in Sinabung—as well as in many places around the country—is a social and cultural practice, in which the displaced people play an active role in engaging with, and sometimes resisting, government's policies related to disaster displacement. There is a need to acknowledge that the response to disaster displacement—including evacuation process—is not only a government-led practice, but also a social-cultural practice involving families and community groups and known as "independent evacuation." Therefore, regulatory and policy improvement is required in order to fill the missing gap between government's policies and the social practices. While this social-cultural practice is important in the context of postdisaster responses, there is still a need for strong government efforts that ensure the fulfilment of human rights in the context of internal displacement and for all members of affected communities to enjoy just and equal treatment during disasters.

Ahmad Rizky M. Umar is a Sessional Lecturer at the University of Queensland, Australia. He previously worked as a researcher at ASEAN Studies Center, Universitas Gadjah Mada, Indonesia. Andika Putra is Assistant Professor in Environmental Law at the School of Law, Universitas Gadjah Mada. He completed an LLM at Maastricht University and previously worked as a researcher at ASEAN Studies Center, Universitas Gadjah Mada.

For more information, please contact: Ahmad Rizky M. Umar, School of Political Science and International Studies, University of Queensland, e-mail: a.umar@uq.edu.au or Andika Putra, Faculty of Law, Universitas Gadjah Mada, Indonesia, e-mail: andika.p@ugm.ac.id). For more information and publications about the research, please visit https://rwi.lu.se/disaster-displacement/.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Ahmad Rizky Mardhatillah Umar, Ezka Amalia, and Andika Putra, "Indonesia: Human rights, persons with disabilities, and the politics of disaster displacement in post-eruption Mt. Sinabung," in Matthew Scott and Albert Salamanca, editors, Climate Change, Disasters, and Internal Displacement in Asia and the Pacific: A Human Rights-based Approach. Routledge, 2020.
- 2 Level I (Normal) is the normal condition without significant volcanic activity. Level II (Waspada) is the the area prone to cold lava, volcanic ash or acid rain and requires people to be

- relocated to safe places with possibility of return to original settlement if it is deemed safe. Level III (Siaga) is the area prone to lava flow, with high levels of acid rain or hot clouds and Level IV (Awas) is the area most prone to eruption itself. Center for Data and Information, National Disaster Management Agency. Buku Saku Tanggap Tangkas Tangguh Menghadapi Bencana. [Handbook for Resilient, Active, and Responsive Efforts to Deal with Disaster], Jakarta: Indonesian National Disaster Management Agency, 2019, 4th edition.
- 3 See Peraturan Kepala BNPB No. 11 tahun 2008 tentang Pedoman Rehabilitas dan Rekonstruksi Pasca-Bencana. [The Head of National Disaster Management Agency Regulation No. 11/2008 on the Guidelines for Post-Disaster Rehabilitation and Reconstruction], Jakarta: Indonesian National Disaster Management Agency, 2008.
- 4 Igan S. Sutawidjaja, Oktory Prambada, and D. A. Siregar, "The August 2010 Phreatic Eruption of Mount Sinabung, North Sumatra," *Indonesian Journal on Geoscience* 8, no. 1 (2013), pages 55-61.
- 5 Rohmatin Bonasir, "Ribuan pengungsi Sinabung diminta pulang" [Thousands of Sinabung Internally Displaced Persons are asked to come home], BBC Indonesia, 19 September 2013, www.bbc.com/indonesia/berita\_indonesia/2013/09/130919\_sinabung\_pengungsi\_pulang.
- 6 Munawar Mandailing, "Pengungsi Korban Erupsi Sinabung 18.166 Jiwa" [There are 18.166 Internally Displaced Persons from Mt Sinabung Eruption], Antara, 21 December 2013, https://sumut.antaranews.com/berita/129314/pengungsi-korbanerupsi-sinabung-18166-jiwa.

- 7 Report from Centre of Vulcanology and Mitigation of Geological Disaster (PVMBG), "Sinabung, Rabu - 22 Februari 2023, periode 00:00-24:00 WIB," Multiplatform Application for Geohazard Mitigation and Assessment in Indonesia, (MAGMA) Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources, February 2023.
- 8 Puji Lestari, Eko Teguh Paripurno and Arif Rianto Budi Nugroho, "Disaster risk reduction based on community through a contingency plan for Mount Sinabung," Jurnal Ilmu Sosial dan Ilmu Politik 21, no. 3 (2018), page 231.
- 9 See Keputusan Bupati Karo No. 361/289/Bakesbang/2013 tentang Penetapan Status Tanggap Darurat Erupsi Gunung Sinabung Kabupaten Karo tahun 2013 [Karo District Head Decree No. 361/289/Bakesbang/2013 on the Emergency Status for Mt. Sinabung Volcano Eruption Disaster Karo District 2013], Kabanjahe: Karo District Government, 2013.
- 10 "Pembentukan Pengurus RBM (Rehabilitasi Bersumberdaya Masyarakat) Desa Batukarang" [The Establishment of Community-Based Rehabilitation Board in Batukarang Village], Alpha Omega Foundation G B K P K a r o . https://alphaomegagbkp.or.id/in/index.php/15-berita/terkini/35-u lang-tahun-perak-alpha-omega
- 11 "Kondisi Erupsi Gunung Sinabung Semakin Mencemaskan," Muhammadiyah Provincial Board, North Sumatera, 13 January 2014, http://sumut.muhammadiyah.or.id/berita-388-detail-kondisi-erupsi-gunung-sinabung-semakinmencemaskan.html.

# Youth Empowerment and the Human Rights Agenda in Contemporary Japan and Asia

Helix Lo, Marin Ekstrom, Eriko Yamada, Rachel Morgan

**★** odeling the future of any **l**community requires a pointed emphasis on engaging future norm-shapers. Social media has raised the capacity of young people all over the world to engage on matters of public interest in virtual spaces. Nevertheless, empowering young people to enter or create spaces in which to actively participate in national, regional, and local decision-making processes remains a key area of focus. In the developed democracy of Japan, for example, young people are underrepresented in political and social institutions,1 are less likely to vote,<sup>2</sup> and are increasingly disengaged from identifying with certain social groups and communities.<sup>3</sup> Even so, the young Japanese use accessible tools such as social media and various avenues for social participation to discuss matters of interest such as LGBTQ+ issues, gender discrimination, education issues, social mobility, and censorship. This combination of high interest in social issues and low engagement with institutions is by no means unique to Japan, and speaks to the challenge of youth empowerment, especially in the broader Asia-Pacific. The task of empowering young people requires giving opportunities for this underrepresented group to learn and exchange ideas about

the issues that matter most to them.<sup>4</sup> In particular, by giving attention to three broad areas of social issues—education, gender issues, and political repression—youth in Japan and the Asia-Pacific may be more empowered to engage in public affairs and shape society in and beyond their own communities.

#### **Education**

Many migrate internationally for quality education and career opportunities, and Japan is one of the East Asian countries that is considered an attractive destination for those seeking better education and life. According to the Japanese government, there is an increasing number of foreign nationals residing in the country,5 reaching 2.4 percent of its total population in June 2022. Out of this 2.4 percent, at least 9.3 percent are in Japan for reasons related to education.

Quality and access to education as well as important issues in global migration can have a lifelong and generational impact on migrants' lives. Some of these concerns are addressed in the 2018 Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM),<sup>6</sup> a set of non-legally binding international cooperation frameworks for United Nations member-states. Its objectives relating to

education include ensuring continued education for migrants, fully including migrants in host societies, and emphasizing the need for education in times of emergencies, especially for girls and women.<sup>7</sup>

An ethnographic study by Kyi Min Khant and David Slater<sup>8</sup> collecting the narratives of five female Burmese students studying in Japan provides a vivid case study on the importance of continued education for migrant youth in times of crisis. Studying abroad has increasingly become a way for the Burmese youth to seek a safer and better future given the recent military coup diétat and humanitarian crisis in Myanmar. However, those who were studying or working in Japan before the coup now find themselves caught in a dilemma of whether to stay in Japan or return to a military-ruled Myanmar.

Another ethnographic study by Eriko Yamada<sup>9</sup> gathered the narratives of four *Zainichi* (resident) Korean university students and how their school choices shaped their identities and perceptions of their right to continued ethnic education in Japan. This research echoes the importance of realizing the full inclusion of people with migrant backgrounds in the host society

while maintaining their diasporic identities.

These studies not only highlight the necessity of education for newly arrived migrants and refugees and also for migrant students and diasporic communities. Without quality, inclusive and equitable education, migrant youth would not have the capacities to meaningfully participate in the host society. Meeting the educational needs of migrant and diasporic youth also promotes diversity, inclusion and democracy around the world.

#### **Gender Equality**

Discrimination based on gender, including discrimination in women's sexual assault legislation and against LGBTQ+, is one of the most pressing human rights concerns in Japan and the Asia-Pacific. Youth activists and organizations have worked tirelessly to alleviate gender inequality as a means of promoting equal rights for social empowerment.

Japan has a notoriously poor track record in terms of legal protection for victims of sexual assault, especially female victims. Legal scholar Larisa Truchan documents how Japan's Sex Crimes Penal Code essentially requires sexual assault and rape victims to prove that they actively tried to "resist" an attack by physically fighting back or crying out for help, rather than focusing on the context of a case and how it influenced the victim's ability to express her lack of consent.<sup>10</sup> Japanese youth organizations such as Spring and Mimosas have been advocating for the expansion of the definition of

lack of consent in the Japanese legal system.<sup>11</sup> In response, the Japanese parliament (Diet) amended the law to raise the age of consent from 13 to 16 years old, and to broaden the definition of rape as "nonconsensual sexual intercourse."12 This law amendment follows the example set by China in its recent change of major women's rights law to provide stronger protection of victims of sexual harassment as well as regional precedents that provide greater recognition of all survivors of sexual assault and destigmatize speaking out against such crimes.<sup>13</sup>

As for sexual minority rights in Japan, LGBTQ+-focused youth organizations have grown increasingly vocal through grassroots campaigning. In the lead-up to the G-7 summit in Hiroshima in May 2023, Pride7 discussed the need to advance LGBTQ+ rights in Japan, including state recognition of same-sex relationships, in the G-7 LGBTQ+ focus group.<sup>14</sup> Movements like Pride7 demonstrate civic participation in action, as their visible criticism of the Japanese government's policies draws public attention and support for LGBTQ+ rights in Japan. In contrast, the LGBTQ+ community in Indonesia faces state-sanctioned pressure to remain silent. Researcher Pradnya Wicaksana has detailed how state-driven pressure has heavily intimidated LGBTQ+ activism in Indonesian academia, including bans on pro-LGBTQ+ conferences, groups, and activities.<sup>15</sup> Japan's vibrant youth organizations can serve as a regional model in

protesting against discriminatory state policies and advocating for widespread recognition of LGBTQ+ rights.

In conclusion, the case studies highlight how youth organizations can play a leading role in implementing justice for all people, regardless of their gender identity.

#### **Political and Civic Spaces**

The improvement of human rights situation is unattainable if there is no room for discussion. Bosco Hung,<sup>16</sup> for example, argued that the notorious National Security Law in Hong Kong has greatly curtailed the civil liberties of Hong Kong citizens by imposing harsh punishments through arbitrary use of ambiguous legal provisions. This affront to the exercise of the freedom of expression in the name of safeguarding national interests has led to a crackdown on human rights and (self-)silencing of civil society.

Whereas the civil/political ground for human rights are more solidly secured and wellestablished in Japan than in Hong Kong, a different set of issues arrives: only 30 percent of people in Japan in 2018 identified freedom of expression as a right guaranteed by the Constitution (49 percent in 1973).<sup>17</sup> Moreover, only 16.7 percent were concerned about the rights of foreigners, and less than 10 percent about the rights of Ainu.<sup>18</sup> These data illustrate a situation where a soccer playing field is ready but the players are

The effectiveness of political institutions for promoting

political and civil freedom depends on the political culture of a country. Emerging efforts of prefectural/municipal governments in Japan try to improve the human rights awareness of the youth. For example, the Department of Compulsory Education of the Education Committee of the Tochigi prefecture recently released a document including information and instructions about improving human rights education with three core focuses: Rich Humanity, Human Rights Awareness, and An **Environment and Atmosphere of** Respecting Human Rights.<sup>19</sup>

However, the Tochigi policy focuses on "respect" [Attitude] instead of "express" [Practice] is problematic. Although giving respect can be regarded as a form of expression, the latter covers a broader category of practices such as demanding changes or discussion. In other words, while respect supports human rights, the exercise of freedom of expression seeks changes and/or improvement in the situation.

Therefore, the empowerment of youth in promoting and practicing human rights requires efforts to not only secure the political and civil spaces for discussion, but also to protect the political culture that allows discussion and autonomous participation.

#### **Final Remarks**

Education increases the capacities for engagement, gender equality ensures equal opportunity, and political and civil freedom secures the grounds for meaningful participation. A flaw in any of

these elements will impede the empowerment of youth and others, and their engagement with and enhancement of the human rights agenda in society. While the institutional arena can be well-constructed. empowerment is not realized until thoughts are expressed and acted upon, though the complexity of society is always a source of discouragement. Non-governmental organizations (NGOs) have a vital role in providing alternative gateways for the youth to address issues. For example, engaging with country-specific NGOs such as the Taiwan Association for Human Rights and Hong Kong Watch provides further knowledge as well as opportunities for participation. Existing human rights networks and NGOs greatly facilitate the involvement of the youth in addressing human rights issues.

A number of youth-led NGOs are emerging in Japan in recent years, too. One fresh attempt at empowering youth to become involved in scholarly discussions of human rights issues is the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, organized by the Young Professionals in Foreign Policy (Tokyo) and co-convened by the Graduate Program on Human Security and the Research Centre for Sustainable Peace at The University of Tokyo. With a professionally organized academic conference, held free of charge, more than twenty young speakers presented their work on multifaceted human rights issues in and outside Japan. Two key aspects were highlighted by the conference manager at the opening of the

conference. Firstly, he believed that low confidence was commonly found in young scholars who were uncertain about the quality of their work, especially when they compared themselves to senior scholars. Secondly, the monetary cost of attending conferences, which should not be a barrier to expressing their ideas and work and hold back their participation. The Conference, therefore, empowers the youth by recognizing them as professionals, elevating their confidence, facilitating their exchanges of ideas and discussions of solutions, and, ultimately, encouraging them to continue working on human rights issues in the future.

To conclude, the empowerment of youth in promoting human rights should contain at least three essential components. First, governments should secure the institutional grounds for effective participation. Second, NGOs should help the youth work on human rights issues by providing support (i.e., lower cost of information and participation) for their engagement. Third, empowerment should motivate the youth towards actionable outcomes. Given that young people are the future of society, adequate support for youth engagement on societal issues would make the realization of human rights in the future much more secure.

Helix Lo is the Conference Manager of the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, a researcher and a research and teaching assistant at The University of Tokyo. He strives to study and encourage Youth Participation in Politics and Civil Society and is particularly

concerned with the human rights and democratic development in Hong Kong under autocratic repression. He is also researching multicultural and pop-culture issues in Japan. E-mail him at helixlo2240@gmail.com.

Marin Ekstrom is a lecturer and researcher based in Tokyo, and a Program Officer at YPFP Tokyo. E-mail her at marinekstrom@gmail.com or follow her on LinkedIn.

Eriko Yamada is a graduate student and researcher at the Graduate School of Education, The University of Tokyo. E-mail her at erikoyamada0118@gmail.com or follow her on LinkedIn.

Rachel Morgan is a US-based research fellow and a Membership Officer at YPFP Tokyo. E-mail her at rachel.morgan@ypfp.org, or follow her on LinkedIn.

For further information, please contact: Helix Lo, Membership Director at the Young Professionals in Foreign Policy (YPFP Tokyo), e-mail: helix.lo@ypfp.org; @YPFPTokyo; www.facebook.com/YPFPTokyo.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Charles McClean, "Does the Underrepresentation of Young People in Political Institutions Matter for Social Spending?" (unpublished manuscript for Harvard Program on U.S.-Japan Relations, 2021), https://programs.wcfia.harvard.edu/files/us-japan/files/21-04\_mcclean.pdf.
- 2 AFP News, "Generation Gap: Why Japan's Youth Don't Vote," France24, 29 October 2021, www.france24.com/en/live-

- news/20211029-generation-gap-why-japan-s-youth-don-t-vote.
- 3 Tominaga Kyoko, "Why Are Japanese Youth Distancing Themselves From Social Activism?" Nippon, 30 March 2021, www.nippon.com/en/indepth/d00668/.
- 4 Louise B. Jennings, Deborah M. Parra-Medina, Deanne K. Hilfinger-Messias and Kerry McLoughlin, "Toward a Critical Social Theory of Youth Empowerment," Journal of Community Practice 14, no. 1-2 (2008): 31-55, www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1300/J125v14n01 03.
- 5 ISA, "Statistics on Foreign residents," n.d. www.moj.go.jp/isa/policies/statistics/toukei\_ichiran\_touroku.html.
- 6 "Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration," Morocco, 11 July 2018, https:// refugeesmigrants.un.org/sites/ default/files/ 180711\_final\_draft\_0.pdf.
- 7 Ibid., page 8.
- 8 Kyi Min Khant and David Slater, "Burmese Students in Japan: The Coup and Their Dilemmas," (Abstract presented at the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, University of Tokyo-Komaba Campus, Tokyo, 2023), pages 77-78.
- 9 Eriko Yamada, "Taught to Become Activists: Education and Identities of Zainichi Korean Youth in North Korean Ethnic Schools in Japan" (Abstract presented at the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, pages 47-49.
- 10 Larissa Truchan. "An Absent 'No' is not a 'Yes': A Comparative Legal Analysis of Non-Consent in Japan's Domestic Rape Legislation Draft Revisions and Affirmative Consent in International Rape Legislation Standards and Conventions" (Abstract presented at the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, pages 73-74.

- 11 "Mimosas: Home," Mimosas, 2023, https://mimosas.jp/; "Spring: About." Spring, 2023, http://spring-voice.org/english/.
- 12 Kelly Ng, Japan redefines rape and raises age of consent in landmark move, BBC News, www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-65887198.
- 13 "China Revises Law to Tackle Sexual Harassment and Discrimination," The Japan Times, 30 October 2022, www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/10/30/asia-pacific/chinasexual-harassment-laws/.
- 14 Alice French, "Japan Launches G-7 Focus Group for LGBTQ Rights Ahead of Summit" Nikkei Asia, 22 March 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/ Spotlight/Society/Japanlaunches-G-7-focus-group-for-LGBTQ-rights-ahead-of-summit.
- 15 Pradnya Wicaksana, "Academic Freedom and Political Homophobia in Indonesia: A Socio-Legal Inquiry" (Abstract presented at the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, University of Tokyo-Komaba Campus, Tokyo, 2023), pages 59-60.
- 16 Hot Ting Hung, "Human Rights Analysis of Hong Kong's National Security Law: Immense Threat Posed Toward Civil Liberty," (Abstract presented at the 2023 International Conference on Human Rights: Youth in Asia, University of Tokyo-Komaba Campus, Tokyo, 2023), pages 52-54.
- 17 NHK Broadcasting Culture Research Institute, editor, Gendai nihon-jin no ishiki kouzou, Daikyu Ban, 9th edition, Nihon Housou Shuppan Kyoukai, Tokyo, 2020, page 83.
- 18 Cabinet Office, "Public Opinion Survey on Human Rights Protection," 2023, https:// survey.gov-online.go.jp/r04/r04jinken/2.html.
- 19 DCEEC, "Fundamental Guidance for Enhancing Direct Supervision," 2023, www.pref.tochigi.lg.jp/m03/ jinken/documents/ 20230322101945.pdf.

# Zainichi Korean Human Rights Forum 2023 - The Rights of Ethnic Minorities

Rimyong Park

n 3 November 2022, the United Nations (UN) Human Rights Committee issued the "Concluding observations on the seventh periodic report of Japan for the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)."1 The Zainichi Korean Human Rights Forum was held on 27 May 2023 in Osaka City to reflect on the contents of this UN document. The forum gathered representatives of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) that submitted reports on human rights issues affecting Zainichi Koreans<sup>2</sup> in Japan to the Human Rights Committee for its examination. One hundred twenty participants and thirty online participants attended the forum. The first part of the forum consisted of reports from six organizations, while the second part consisted of a panel discussion.

#### **Highlights of the Reports**

Jinung Kwak (Korea NGO Center) presented a report on educational rights of ethnic minorities. He emphasized right to education as a human right protected under Article 27 of the ICCPR and stressed the significant role of the ethnic classes held mainly in Osaka Prefecture where the largest number of Zainichi Koreans live. Ethnic classes have provided

Zainichi Korean children opportunities to learn Korean language and enjoy Korean culture. Although there were some questions raised at the Osaka Prefectural Assembly that deny and distort the significance of ethnic classes, Kwak stated that their role as a place for all children is becoming even more important amid the rapid increase in the number of children with foreign origins.

Seung-hyeon Lee (Osaka Human Rights Association for Korean Residents in Japan) discussed the predicament faced by Korean schools in Japan. He criticized institutional oppressions such as exclusion from national subsidy for secondary schools to support free education for Zainichi Korean children attending Korean schools as well as exclusion from local government subsidies. He also discussed the underlying social exclusion manifested in prejudice and hostile language and behavior toward Korean schools and their students, often labeling them as "spies from North Korea."

Fumio Oishi (Kanagawa MINTOREN) revealed that less than 30 percent of local governments have no restrictions on appointing foreign nationals including Zainichi Koreans as public

officials. Oishi also mentioned the payment gap, such as in the teaching profession in public schools, where foreign nationals are subject to restrictions on promotion and lesser pay. A lifetime earning of foreign nationals is around twenty million Japanese Yen less compared to that of Japanese nationals.

Myong-ae Chong (National Network for the Total Abolition of the Pension Citizenship Clause) spoke on the exclusion of disabled and elderly foreign nationals from the pension system. When the Japanese government abolished the nationality clause of the National Pension Plan in 1982, it failed to provide any relief to those who had already reached the age at which they could no longer meet the coverage requirements for pension benefits, leaving them without pension to this day.

As for hate speech against Zainichi Koreans, Sang-gyun Kim (Association for Effective Hate Speech Countermeasures in Kyoto Prefecture and Kyoto City) acknowledged some progress since the enactment of the Hate Speech Elimination Law (2016), as shown in decrease in the number of hate speech demonstrations, even though the societal context that had been breeding hate remained strong. He also noted

that hate speech acts that took place in election campaigning had become more serious in recent years. As for hate crimes against Zainichi Koreans, he recalled the 2021 arson case in the Utoro district, a Korean residential area in Kyoto. It was a hate crime committed by a young man who was driven by feelings of victimization and righteous indignation aroused by online fake news. At first, however, the investigative authorities did not consider the possibility of arson and assumed that the fire was caused by electric leakage, blaming a resident, the victim. Considering the hate speech situation, Kim emphasized the essential need for a) the government to issue an appropriate statement against hate crimes immediately after the incident or final court decision, b) the court to consider the discriminatory motive in sentencing responsibility, and c) the adoption of a comprehensive anti-discrimination law.

Regarding suffrage, Gyu-seop Lee (former President of Hyogo Prefectural Headquarters, Korean Residents Union in Japan) argued that granting local suffrage to Zainichi Koreans was line with the recommendations of the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination and the UN Human Rights Committee, and that sending the social message that Zainichi Koreans were a part of the community was important.

#### **Panel Discussion**

In the second part of the Forum, five panelists discussed several themes including judicial



Panel discussion

decisions on human rights violations against Zainichi Koreans and their limitations, Japanese xenophobia and racism from historical and structural perspectives.

One of the five panelists, Koonae Park (Asia-Pacific Human Rights Information Center [HURIGHTS OSAKA]), a third generation Korean in Japan, discussed ethnic and gender-based compounding/intersectional discrimination experienced by Zainichi Korean women. She, together with small group of Zainichi Korean women, needed to do the research from scratch on their own because they could not find any prior research or proper survey conducted on the issue. She also touched on the gender norms oppressive to women in Zainichi Korean society, citing the example of Jesa, a Korean traditional ceremony as a memorial to the ancestors where in some families only men were given ritualistic roles while the women were still expected to prepare and serve the dishes.

The Forum concluded with a report and call for action against

the revision of the Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act that would constitute a major setback for the human rights situation of migrants especially asylum seekers and persons without legal status.

Rimyong Park is a program staff of HURIGHTS OSAKA

For further information, please contact HURIGHTS OSAKA.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Concluding observations on the seventh periodic report of Japan, Human Rights Committee, CCPR/C/JPN/CO/7, 30 November 2022, https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2FC%2FJPN%2FCO%2F7&Lang=en.
- 2 Zainichi Koreans are ethnic Koreans who permanently reside in Japan and who came from Korea when it was under Japanese rule (1910-1945).
- 3 The Immigration Control and Refugee Recognition Act was revised on 9 June 2023.

### **HURIGHTS OSAKA Calendar**

The preparation of the 13th volume of *Human Rights Education in Asia-Pacific* has started, while the 12th volume is now completed. Search for articles involving or for the youth from Asian and Pacific organizations has started. Contributions on any program on human rights promotion and education are most welcomed.



#### PRINTED MATTER

**AIR MAIL** 

May be opened for inspection by the postal service.

**HURIGHTS OSAKA**, inspired by the Charter of the United Nations and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, formally opened in December 1994. It has the following aims: 1) to engender popular understanding in Osaka of the international human rights standards; 2) to support international exchange between Osaka and countries in Asia-Pacific through collection and dissemination of information and materials on human rights; and 3) to promote human rights in Asia-Pacific in cooperation with national and regional institutions and civil society organizations as well as the United Nations. In order to achieve these goals, HURIGHTS OSAKA has activities such as Information Handling, Research and Study, Education and Training, Publications, and Consultancy Services.

**FOCUS Asia-Pacific** is designed to highlight significant issues and activities relating to human rights in the Asia-Pacific. Relevant information and articles can be sent to HURIGHTS OSAKA for inclusion in the next editions of the newsletter.

Sender: HURIGHTS OSAKA

(Asia-Pacific Human Rights Information Center)

8F, CE Nishihonmachi Bldg., 1-7-7 Nishihonmachi, Nishi-ku, Osaka 550-0005

Japan

Phone: (816) 6543-7002 Fax: (816) 6543-7004 E-mail: webmail@hurights.or.jp Website: www.hurights.or.jp

